
 
 

 
 
 

July 15, 2015 
 
 

Mr. John F. Young, Jr.      Via Electronic Mail Only 
Parish President      jyoung@jeffparish.net  
Joseph S. Yenni Building, 1002 
1221 Elmwood Park Boulevard 
Jefferson, Louisiana 70123 
 
 

RE October 22, 2011 Election Costs and Unilateral Administrative Action 
involving the Office of Inspector General (“OIG”) 

 
Dear Mr. Young: 
 
On 07/13/2015, the Administration took $40,268 of Jefferson Parish Inspector General Special 
Services Funding District revenue and transferred this money to the Jefferson Parish General 
Fund for purposes unilaterally deemed justified by the Administration. This action is a clear 
violation of Parish Ordinance 2-879, a circumvention of authority given to the Ethics and 
Compliance Commission by the Parish Council, and a serious affront upon the independence of 
this office. The JPOIG was told that the Administration intended to back-charge this office for 
election costs of October 22, 2011, which included items related to creating and funding an 
inspector general. We three times requested a meeting to discuss. The JPOIG has since learned 
that the Administration has back-charged the whole of the election costs to the Parish against the 
Jefferson Parish Inspector General Special Services Funding revenue. The costs of the October 
22, 2011 election was an expense incurred by the Parish for the Parish.  
 
On October 22, 2011, there was a general election addressing state and local offices, as well as, 
other issues.  At that time, the voters of Jefferson Parish had on the election ballot several local 
officials, including among them the parish president, coroner, sheriff, council-at-large seats, 
council district seats and clerk of court.  In addition, the Jefferson Parish Council called for the 
placement on the ballot propositions that would establish and provide funding for an Office of 
Inspector General and Ethics and Compliance Commission, as well as other matters.  Choosing 
to ballot these propositions, the Parish obligated itself to the cost of the election irrespective of 
the outcome, presumably because it saw sufficient value in bringing and funding an office of 
inspector general and ethics entity to Jefferson Parish.  
 
The total election cost billed to Jefferson Parish by the Secretary of State for the October 22, 
2011 was $40,452.16, inclusive of all ballot issues described above.  
 
The public voted favorably to amend the Charter and provide a dedicated funding recognizing: 
 

“In order to assure the independent operation of the office of inspector 
general, the office, in conjunction with the ethics and compliance 
commission, shall receive the proceeds of any special tax levied and 
approved by the electorate which is dedicated to providing, 
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 maintaining, administering and operating an office of inspector 
general and an ethics and compliance commission.” (Emphasis added) 

 
 
The Charter amendment guaranteed an independent funding source by providing that the JPOIG 
“shall receive” the proceeds.  The proceeds, however, favorably voted upon in the October 2011 
election was not made available until 2013.  
 
Since my appointment in March of 2013, the JPOIG, along with the Ethics and Compliance 
Commission, has worked with and struggled with the Parish to forge processes which facilitated 
access to and payments from our dedicated funding source to meet operational needs.  There has 
been, at times, substantial opposition and reluctance from the Finance Department because of our 
independent nature and that of our funding source.  
 
In time, the Parish Council amended JPCO 2-879 to provide that any line item transfer and/or 
budget amendments relating to budgets of the inspector general or the ethics and compliance 
commission shall be upon notice of the inspector general or ethics and compliance commission, 
or upon resolution of the ethics and compliance commission.  Under similar circumstances, 
JPCO 2-879 requires notice by the Administration to the Council and/or approval by the Council 
for transfers and budget adjustments greater than $20,000.  The Administration is not authorized 
to take or make a budget adjustment of $40,268.  
 
Finally, the Administration’s reasons and rational for this action, including characterizing the 
Administration as “paymaster” to the JPOIG, is wholly unsupported by the Charter or by 
ordinance. The term has no meaning or relevance within either the Charter or Code of Ordinance 
as it relates to the JPOIG, which is a component part of Parish government notwithstanding our 
independent nature.  Too much time and too many resources of the JPOIG have been diverted to 
answering and addressing issues which do not further the mission and objectives for which this 
office was created.  This most recent action represents another incidence. 
 
By copy of this letter and attachments, I am notifying the Parish Council of the Administration’s 
unilateral and unsupported actions. The Chairman of the Ethics and Compliance Commission as 
well as their counsel are also notified by copy of this letter.  Further, this letter and attachments 
will be posted and published on www.jpoig.net 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

 
c c :  
Chairman Christopher L. Roberts 
Councilman Elton M. Lagasse 
Councilman Ricky J. Templet 
Councilman Paul D. Johnston 
Councilman Mark D. Spears, Jr. 
Councilman E. “Ben” Zahn, III 
Councilwoman Cythnia Lee-Sheng 
Jacques Molaison, Chief Operating Officer 
Carroll Suggs, Chairman Ethics and Compliance Commission 
Steven Scheckman, Esq. 



 

 

 

 

 

12/12/2011  
Louisiana Secretary of State 

Election Invoice to  
Jefferson Parish  

Totaling $40,452.16 
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04/01/2015  
Letter from Finance Director 

to JPOIG Re: October 22, 
2011 Election Costs 
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04/02/2015  
From JPOIG  

To Finance Director  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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06/10/2015  
Letter from Finance Director 

to JPOIG  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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06/11/2015  
Letter from JPOIG  

To Finance Director  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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June 11, 2015 

 

 

Mr. Timothy J. Palmatier      Via Electronic Mail Only 

Director of Finance      tpalmatier@jeffparish.net  

General Government Building, Suite 4200 

200 Derbigny Street 

Gretna, Louisiana 70054 

 

 

RE October 22, 2011 Election addressing matters concerning the Office of 

Inspector General (“OIG”) and Esprit at Stonebridge (“Esprit”) 

 

Dear Mr. Palmatier: 

 

I am in receipt of your letter dated June 10, 2015 regarding an issue and matter which you earlier 

raised to the JPOIG by correspondence of April 1, 2015.  On April 2, 2015, we responded and 

requested substantiation and documentation for your proposed journal entry debiting revenue 

generated for the JPOIG/Ethics Commission, which was effective 2013, for referendum costs 

occurring in 2011.  Upon responding, it was our suggestion that we schedule a meeting after 

additional information was provided. 

 

We have not received any additional information or answers to our questions nor has there been, 

to my knowledge, any effort to schedule a meeting to discuss this matter since our letter of since 

April 2nd.  For this reason, I find your letter of June 10, 2015 and representation that the Parish 

“will proceed with the reallocation of costs for the October 22, 2011 election as outlined in my 

letter of April 1, 2015” to be unacceptable.  The unilateral approach and position taken is a clear 

affront to the integrity of this office which is guaranteed in the Parish Charter at Section 4.09(D).   

 

I understand your rationale for “proceeding” is that “[n]othing in Louisiana law militates against 

special revenue funds bearing the costs associated with the generation of that special revenue.” 

The fact that state law does not prohibit you from proceeding with this transfer is not tantamount 

to either permission or authorization to access funding dedicated to the JPOIG/Ethics 

Commission. It is the position of this office that your office is without authority to unilaterally 

access, encumber or transfer funds dedicated to the JPOIG/Ethics and Compliance Commission. 
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By copy of this letter, I am notifying the Parish President’s office of your intent to “proceed with 

the reallocation,” and providing to the Parish President’s office copies of prior correspondence. 

The Chairman of the Ethics and Compliance Commission as well as their counsel are also 

notified by copy of this letter. We are, again, requesting a meeting to discuss this matter.  If you 

have already proceeded to transfer money away from the JPOIG/Ethics and Compliance 

Commission, kindly confirm the transfer, date, amount, budget line item, and forward 

documentation so we may respond accordingly.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 
 

KIM RAINES CHATELAIN 

 

Cc: Jacques Molaison, Chief Operating Officer (w/ attachments) 

David N. McClintock, Inspector General 

 Carroll Suggs, Chairman Ethics and Compliance Commission 

  (w/ attachments) 

 Steven Scheckman, Esq. (wi attachments) 



 

 

 

 

 

06/15/2015  
E-Mail from Finance Director 

to JPOIG  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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07/02/2015  
Letter from Finance Director 

to JPOIG  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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07/02/2015  
Letter from Chief Operating 

Officer to JPOIG  
RE: October 22, 2011 

Election Costs 
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07/13/2015  
Transfer of JPOIG/ECC 

Dedicated Revenue  
Totaling $40,268. 
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